Greenhelt News Review

AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Vol. 24, No. 50

Greenbelt, Maryland, Thursday, July 14, 1960

Five Cents

PG Commissioners Deny **Library Funds Request**

After meeting with the County Commissioners on Friday, July 1, the Prince Georges County Library Board found itself still stymied in its attempt to get money to buy the first of four sites for proposed regional libraries, according to county newspaper reports.

The Commissioners at this meeting once more denied a board request to pay \$35,000 for a three-acre regional library site off Colesville rd. near Prince Georges Plaza.

Instead the County heads want a detailed list of sites, prices, locations and agents of other parcels examined by the library board. These number about 12, according to George R. Hammond, board chairman.

He said his group has looked at all available land it can find but none suits the purpose of the regional building except the one on Colesville rd. As instructed earlier by the Commissioners, the board met with the school board to see if it had any land to offer.

The Commissioners were in hopes the library board could build on a school site with the school building, and thereby save some land purchase money. Hammond said the school board had nothing available that would benefit the library board.

"We're right back where we started," Hammond said.

"We can't get too much on these other (12) sites because the agents know we have no authority to ne-

Cost of the regional library, the first of four proposed, would be met through a \$1 million bond issue authorized for that purpose by the 1959 Maryland Assembly. The library board now operates 10 branches. The regional building would house 100,000 volumes.

Outside of the Colesville rd. property, Hammond said the sites checked are either in a bad location or too expensive. Commissioner Frank J. Lastner asked him to check into land along University blvd., set aside originally as a parking lot for employes at Lansburgh's in the Langley Park Shopping Center.

Commissioner Jesse S. Baggett said he was opposed to the regional idea because it never has been explained to him in detail. There have been no costs subnation as to just how it would fit into the branch library concept, he said.

"What is all this going to cost the taxpayers?' That's the important thing," Baggett said.

Hammond said his group will keep in contact with the school board in hopes a site will be found that could house both a school and a regional library building.

IMPROVED TRASH CANS

To help in reducing the cleanup problem-which takes the major share of the time and manpower of Greenbelt's maintenance department-a new type of trash container is being installed throughout the city. These are 55-gallon drums which pivot between two upright posts. Although they are easy to empty, they cannot be upset except intentionally, thus making them dog-proof. Refuse containers of this type are recommended by the Maryland-National Park and Planning Commission and are used in many of the national parks throughout the country, particularly where bears pose an additional problem as trash pilferers.

New trash cans of this type have so far been installed in the park area below the statue in the Center, around the softball and baseball diamonds at Braden Field in the park areas at the Greenbelt Lake and in the 55-57 Ridge playground area.

ALL STARS OPEN TOURNEY The 1960 Babe Ruth League All Star team will travel to Frederick, Md., on the 27th of July to open this year's state tournament. Every year each league within the state select 15 of their top players to represent their league in a state tournament. The winners then go to a regional playoff and from there to the national tournament.

The 1958 Greenbelt team went to the state finals and lost in extra innings 3-2 to a strong Bel Air team. Greenbelt in 1959 met this same Bel Air Squad in the semifinals and again lost. Bel Air went on to win the championship.

This year promises to be a different story, as coach John Huffman claims this to be his best team yet. The boys have the size and experience needed to take the title. They have already played one practice game and defeated the Washington, D. C. team by a 1-0 score. Louis Caruso pitched a two-hitter striking out 11.

On July 23-24 the Greenbelt team will travel to Quantico for games with Quantico Babe Ruth All Stars.

This year's team will include: Pat Cawley and Ray Sherman of the Tobacco Shoppe; Louis Caruso, Kirk McCauley, Tim Moore and Ronnie Danner of the Fire Department; Tom Klem, James Caruso, Joe Miller, Dave Palmerton and Bob Greene of the Co-op; Al Morza, Ken Powell, Alex Grant, Phil Miller and Mike Wayne of the Bowling Center.

The first half league winner, the Fire Department team, will meet the Quantico Braves this Saturday, July 16 at 6 p.m. on Braden Field. The Quantico Braves have won 6 and lost 2 in their series.

Ritchie and Shwimer Nominated for Board

The names of two local citizens were presented by City Council members as nominations for the 3-man personnel board which will fill the requirements of one of the recent charter changes regarding dismissals of city employees. Thomas Ritchie and Sam Shwimer were presented by Tom Canning and Alan Kistler. The other council members will offer names, and an election of the board will be held at a later date.

Approved for first reading last Monday night was the ordinance to set up an advisory planning board mitted, exact locations, and expla- of nine members, as recommended by the advisory committee on planning. Selection of the board members will follow final approval at a later city council meeting.

This ordinance, which was reported in the News Review of June 30, establishes a planning board composed of nine members-a city councilman, the city manager, and seven citizen-members-to "engage in such planning activities as are necessary to provide the council with workable solutions to such problems as residential, commercial and industrial land development park and recreational land development; zoning changes; building and housing codes; urban renewal; transportation and community facilities; capital budgeting; and other activities . . .

The ordinance and report were formally presented by Charles Schwan, president of the committee, and Rex Tugwell, committee member.

NO REPUBLICANS HERE?

The keynote speech at the city council meeting last Monday night was made by Alan Kistler, who advised the council that it would be convenient to adjourn the meeting, if possible, at an hour which would enable those present to hear the keynote address of the Democratic convention. The council barely made it, closing its meeting by 9:45, and covering the whole agenda in record time.

Little Legion Chatter

By Bud Dean

Monday Pepsi Cola Athletics still fighting to stay in the American League race were stopped cold by Bob Nuzzo's 2 hit shutout, as the DAV Tigers went on to win, 10-0.

Tuesday Co-ops fighting hard to make a race of it in the second half gave the DAV Tigers a scare before weakening in the fifth, as the Tigers cinched the National League championship, 10-3.

Wednesday the Lions had an easy time of it with Greenbelt Pharmacy Orioles winning, 9-0.

Thursday Pepsi Cola Athletics getting mad after their defeat by the Tigers took out their mad on the American Legion Cardinals, beating them, 16-12.

Friday Co-ops still fighting hard gave the National Guard Indians a rough time of it until the sixth when they weakened allowing the Indians to score 12 runs to dash their hopes of an upset. Indians

on, 20-6.	
Home Run Leader	S
Figlia	4
Shegogue	4
Brautigan	2
chedule for the week of	July 18
Monday-Giants vs. Athl	
Tuesday-Cardinals vs.	
377 3 3 6 1 3	

Wednesday-Orioles vs. Giants Thursday-Co-op vs. Athletics Friday-Indians vs. Lions American

	W	J.
Giants	9	3
Athletics	9	3
Co-ops	3	10
Orioles	2	11
- Natio	ona)	
	W	L
Tigers	13	0
Indians	7	5
Lions	6	6
Cardinals	2	10

NEW MAINTENANCE WORK

Two large projects now being undertaken by the city's maintenance department have both arisen because of building construction in Greenbelt. Since the city's sewage disposal plant is no longer in operation (its function having been taken over when Greenbelt came under the jurisdiction of the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission), the limestone gravel in the filter beds is no longer needed. Several hundred tons of this gravel are now being transferred in city trucks to form a bed for the driveway of the new fire house, now being constructed on Crescent rd. Later this base will be surfaced with black

been created by the construction of the new apartment buildings near the Center. Grading of the land around the two buildings on Crescent has caused a far larger flow of rain water into the catch basin near the underpass than was originally contemplated when the catch basin was built. A city crew will soon begin the job of enlarging it so that it will be able to contain the overflow of future

Little Leaguers Split With Quantico Team

The Greenbelt Little League in cooperation with the Recreation Department played host to the Quantico Youth League Saturday, July 9 at Braden Field in an afternoon and night game.

In the afternoon game the DAV Tigers, National League Champs, took the field against Quantico's leading team, the Red Sox. This was a slugging match from start to finish with the Tigers winning 14 to 10.

In the nightcap it was a horse of a different color as the Greenbelt All Stars were topped by the Quantico All Stars, 3-2. Mikesell of the National Guard Indians pitched for Greenbelt and Dzialo tossed for Quantico.

Greenbelt police found five men stopping cars near the lake and told the men to leave the area. They were creating a hazard by stopping cars and, although they had County licenses, they did not have licenses to sell in Greenbelt.

A wheel from a car was stolen from 9 Court of Ridge. Police are following up a lead as to the thief.

Quite a few complaints have been recorded from people who claim that their clothes were stolen from the laundromat at the Center, Police warn those who leave their clothes for hours or even overnight (and in one instance, two days) that this is a risk. With the numerous reports of thefts being received, it is advised that this practice be discontinued.

Officer Lee Byrd picked up a man who was on the wanted list by the State Police. Greenbelt police suspect this same fellow is involved in the breaking and entering at Dr. Eisner's office recent-

Another "peeping Tom" was reported in the 10 Court of Plateau on Thursday night around midnight. The suspect, believed to be around thirty-five years of age, eluded three policemen.

The main complaints for the week have been for speeding, restricted parking and barking dogs.

In the monthly report submitted to City Manager McDonald, Police Chief Jim Williams reported an increase in restricted parking charges, most of which were for parking on the grass and overtime parking. Inlisting the complaints, offenses included 20 animal calls, 7 littering, 5 ball-playing, 4 shooting 4 firecrackers, and 15 miscellaneous Most of the complaints were minor.

A total of \$98 was collected for tickets this past month by the city. The State collected \$177.10 for forfeited tickets for the same period.

In last week's Police News Review, the wording in the item about an officer tripping over a log while chasing a "Peeping Tom" seemed to indicate carelessness. The facts are that the officer was chasing this man in the dark and ran into a low man-made barrier which had been constructed by a resident to keep children off his

Swim Team Loses Close Match; Meet Saturday

In a meet on Saturday, July 9 which featured close matches from beginning to end, Greenbelt's Swimming Team lost to Takoma Park by the close score of 157 to 164. The Greenbelt Team, under the coaching of Jack Trudeau, took 13 first places in the 26 events and was leading until the last two relay matches were held.

In the eight-year-old and under meets, Steve Hillebrand and Terry Wilson took a first place in one event and a second place in Junior Olympics another. George Aulisio took first place in the 10 and under breaststroke.

Linda Keer achieved first place in all three of her events and turned in a good 26.3 seconds for 40 yards free-style. Ronnie Squires also took first place in all three of his events. Sandy Bowman, 16, took first place in freestyle and second place in 80 yard backstroke.

The next meet will be held in Greenbelt on Saturday, July 16 at 9 a.m. against Pleasantview

Police News Review 2 on Council Query **New Building Funds**

Two members of the city council have expressed serious doubts about the amount of money being spent from the special building fund to pay for the completion of the fire department building and the new community recreation center. In earlier meetings an accounting of all money withdrawn thus far from the fund was requested from the city treasurer. Last Monday night, city manager Charles McDonald informed the council that the balance sheet was not yet available, but will be shortly.

The situation was disclosed after a payment to the building contractor had been presented for approval by the council. The lone 'nay" vote came from David Champion, who declared he could not honestly vote for the approval unless his previous request for an accounting of funds was answered. Mayor Alan Kistler went on record as voting for no further payments after this one, unless he, too, was informed of the status of the special building fund. (City manager Charles McDonald disclosed later that the fund can pay for erection of both buildings but not for land improvements or equipment. The total building fund was derived from the sale of the Center School to the county board of education).

Councilman Edgar Smith cautioned the council that payments to the contractor cannot stop without jeopardizing the construction of the units or causing legal consequences.

Of serious concern to the council was the possibility of floating bond issues to pay for the completion of the buildings, although it has been accepted by all that the new municipal office building will be paid for totally by bonds. This building is now in the architectural planning stage.

Recreation Review

Slow-Pitch League

Going into the last week of play the Jaycees and Athletic Club are tied for first place in the National Division. In the American Division St. Hugh's has sewed up first place. In case of a tie at the end of the League, the teams involved will play a 2 out of 3 series. The two division winners automatically play 2 out of 3 for the league championship.

League standings on	July 10	
American		
	W	L
St. Hugh's	8	4
L&N .	5	7
Democratic Club	3	10
Methodist Church	3	10
National		
	W	L
Athletic Club	11	2
Jaycees	11	2
Community Church	5	7
Со-ор	3	8
Innian Olympiae		

Classes in track and field are being conducted every Friday at 10 a.m. on Braden Field. Last week the skills of the shot put were demonstrated. Next week we will cover the discus throw and running the hurdles at the end of the seven-week period a Decathlon Championship will be held by age groups Adult Woodwind & Brass Band

A practice session will be held on Monday evening at 8 p.m. in the Center. Members are asked to meet in front of the Post Office.

"Individual telephone" lines NOW AVAILABLE!

Telephone customers with two or four party line service will be interested to learn that single line service is now available. Single line service provides a telephone line which is not shared with others. It is especially suitable for families who use their phones frequently for incoming as well as outgoing calls. Installation can be made immediately. Orders can be placed at the Telephone Dusin- Office, in person or by telephone.

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW

AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER
Fublished every Thursday by Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Ass'n., Inc.
Greenbelt, Md.

Delivered each week to every home in Greenbelt Editor Russell Greenbaum, GR. 4-4164 Associate Editor Virginia Beauchamp (GR. 4-6182) EDITORIAL STAFF

Mary Aylward, Betty Cress, Rita Fisher, Bess Halperin, Janet Helm, Bernice Kastner Marilyn Morris, Isadore Parker, Leslie Robinson, Al Skolnik, Elaine Skolnik, Dorothy Sucher, Dorothy White, Claud Wimblerly, and Harry Zubkoff

Claud Wimblerly, and Harry Zubkoff
Business Manager — Dorothy White
Circulation Manager — Victor M. Fisher, GR. 4-6787
Staff Photographer — Paul Kasko
BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Pres.: Al Skolnik; Vice Pres.: Isadore Parker; Secy.: Virginia Beauchamp Treas.: Harry Zubkoff and Mary Aylward.

MAIL SUBSCRIPTION RATE: \$2.00 per year: (\$3.00 out of Greenbelt Advertising may be submitted by mail (Box 68, Greenbelt) or delivered to the editorial offices in the basement of 15 Parkway (GR. 4-4131), open after 8:30 p.m. Tuesday. News deadline 8:30 p.m. Tuesday.

Volume 24

Thursday, July 14, 1960

Number 50

Library Runaround

The current runaround the County Commissioners are giving the County Library Board on the matter of purchasing a site for the first of four proposed regional libraries (as reported elsewhere in this issue) would be a farce if there were not so much at stake. The Commissioners have stalled every effort of the library board to get this program started. The actions of the Commissioners have now generated the impression that they couldn't care less about expanding the county's library system.

It is impossible to understand the attitude of the Commissioners, who are presumably vitally interested in seeing Prince Georges County progress and grow. There is a concerted effort underway to bring new business, industries, government facilities, and housing into the county. The Commissioners want the county to develop as much as anyone. Yet the kind of government facilities, businesses, and new residents that we want in Prince Georges are not going to move into a "backwoods" environment.

Is that language too strong to describe a county where some of its leading officials consider the reading of books to be a luxury or a waste of time? We think not. This will be our reputation if the County Commissioners presist in their present course.

We can't help being a little disappointed in Greenbelt's own County Commissioner, Frank Lastner. While he is not one of the adamant bottlenecks on the Commission on this matter and has tried to come up with helpful suggestions, he has been generally ineffective in forwarding the library program. At any rate, we would like him to know that the News Review — and we are sure we speak for many citizens of Greenbelt — is solidly behind improving the county library's facilities, even though it may mean higher taxes.

Just as the intellectual and cultural level of a university or a home is judged by its library of books, so is a county judged by its library services. We want to take pride in our county. At the present time, our County Commissioners are not making us very

Install New American Legion Post Officers

Before 200 American Legionnaires and their guests, new officers of Greenbelt Post 136 and Auxiliary for 1960-61 were installed on Saturday, July 9 at a joint dinner ceremony at the Legion Hall. Attending the ceremony were Greenbelt Mayor Alan Kistler, city manager Charles T. McDonald, and noted Legion officials, including Bill Clay, DAV State Commander, and John W. Matthews, Maryland Department Commander.

The new Creenbelt commander is John L. Hogman, 2-B Southway, who succeeds Charles Link. Hoffman served previously as commander in 1955-56. Mrs. Elaine Wood was installed as president of the Auxiliary.

Other Post officers installed were James Wersick, senior vice commander; William McBride, junior vice commander; Wayne A. Roberts, adjutant; Clarence Anders, finance; Lester Sanders, judge advocate; Richard Flatau, historian; Harry L. Bell, chaplain; and Hugh Miller, sergeant-at-arms. The executive committee consists of Malcolm Dougherty, Leroy MaCauley; William Peake and Charles Link

Officers for the Auxiliary are Anne Link, 1st vice president; Shirley Appermann, 2nd vice-president; Leona Weedon, secretary; Pauline Anders, treasurer; Mary Scott, chaplain; Lillian Riley, sergeant-at-arms; and Dorothy Palmerton and Ruth Miller, colorbearers.

The Greenbelt Post has a record number of members—716—the highest number of any post in the Southern District of Maryland.

THANKS FOR BUS RIDE

I wish to take this opportunity to express my appreciation to the City of Greenbelt and recreation department for the bus service furnished so that the Brownies of my troop were able to attend day

Irene Fulton, Troop 240

CLOVERETTES AT CAMP

By Helen Geller

Our club had eight of its eleven girls at 4-H Camp this summer: Barbara Bowman, Carol Dalton, Eva Garin, Elise and Barbara Geller, Rebecca Kaplan, Jeanette Louk and Barbara Skolnik as well as the rest of the Geller family; Helen Geller, club leader, as one of the Crafts Counselors, Harvey Geller as Athletics Counselor, and Holly Geller, aged five, as all-around-pest. Keko Dalton and Darlene McCauley of the Colverbuds attended too.

The Western Maryland 4-H Center is beautifully located on a lake in Carrett County, high up in the mountains. It was unusually cold there last week, and we all piled on our extra clothes at night when we went to bed much to the wonderment of the friendly little white belied field mice who considered our cabins their homes too.

Highlight of the activities each day was the evening campfire. We were divided into five Indian Tribes when we arrived (the adults automatically belonged to the Big Feet Tribe), and around the campfire the various tribes vied in challenging each other to stunts and feats of all sorts from tongue-twisters to human pyramids.

We are all very proud of Elise Geller and Eva Garin, who passed the Red Cross swimmer's test. Elise was also accorded the very high honor of being tapped as an All Star Camper during a beautiful candlelight ceremony.

See you all at the County Fair!

Television Sales & Service RCA

Lower than discount houses
SERVICE BY
Professional Licensed Electrical
Engineers
TV antenna's installed
Car radios repaired

Hanyok Bros. GR. 4-6069 GR. 4-6464



The above picture shows Mrs. Carleton M. Long Executive Secretary-Treasurer of the Womens Baptist Missionary Association of the D. C. Baptist Convention greeting Rev. and Mrs. Earl Martin on May 3 as they returned from their first missionary assignment to East Africa. The Martins will be showing colored slides of their work during the Training Union hour at 6 p.m. on Sunday, July 17. Mr. Martin will preach at the 7 p.m. worship service.

Rev. Earl Martin was pastor of the Temple Hills Baptist Church, Washington, D. C. for four years prior to spending three years and four months in Nairobi, Kenya, East Africa. He states "Without a

doubt, Africa is the continent of the future. It is the last continent to be developed economically and politically. There are many nations on the continent which are striving for national independence, and it is inevitable that in this decade many of these nations will achieve this goal. This is the opportunity for Christian missions." Citizens of Greenbelt are welcome to hear the Martins.

Dr. James T. McCarl, deacon and chairman of the building committee, will preach Sunday morning, July 17 at the 11 a.m. morning worship service. Dr. Glenn W. Samuelson, pastor, and his family left this morning for their vacation and they will return on Aug. 4.

MOWATT MEMORIAL METHODIST CHURCH

invites you to CHURCH SCHOOL — — — 9:30 am WORSHIP SERVICE — — — 11:00 am

Nursery provided at Service

Charles Gill, Pastor GR. 4-9410

GREENBELT COMMUNITY CHURCH

SUMMER SCHEDULE:

10 A.M. — Church Worship and Preaching 10 A.M. — Nursery through Fourth Grade

9 A.M. — Church School from Fifth Grade up Rev. Kenneth B. Wyatt - Minister GR 4-6171

Scout Troop 202

At 10 a.m. Sunday, July 3, 23 Boy Scouts of Troop 202 departed for Camp Theodore Roosevelt until July 9.

While we were there we had an inspection from the National Office of the Boy Scouts in New Brunswick, N. J., checking on such things as camp set-up cleanliness of boys and camp, program, advancement, etc. The Troop scored an outstanding rating on this and came home with the Clean Campers Award. They were also given 15 individual clean campers awards and rated the highest advanced troop in the camp.

There were 28 merit badges earned, plus two second class, two life, two star ranks and six totem chips class scouts.

Our special thanks to Mr. Fred H. Birdseye who acted as Assistant Scoutmaster to Mr. F. Barry Coggins.

Life Scouts Smith, Pels, Loftus and Star Scout Blair completed Jr. Leader Training courses, respectively, in scout activities, acquatics, nature and handicraft.

Three members of the troop have been elected to the Order of the Arrow, a National Society of Honor Campers.



Behind the NAME

The name on every label identifies the contents of a package. Our prescription labels represent careful research, expert skill, intensive study.

Free Prescription Delivery

GR. 4-6966

GR. 4-6967

Greenbelt Pharmacy



HEAR THE MELODY-AIRES

A STUDENT GROUP FROM MOODY BIBLE INSTITUTE, CHICAGO

Vocal and Instrumental Solos and Duets Testimonies and a Challenging Christian message

Tuesday, July 19 at 7:30 p.m.

GREENBELT BAPTIST CHURCH Crescent & Greenhill Rds. — Dr. Glenn W. Samuelson, Pastor



Need wedding supplies? dress suit rental? a jeweler?

For any product or service, look first in the Yellow Pages of your local telephone directory.

LOOK with LUKE LOOK in the BOOK

9 out of 10 people do



PAINTING: Interior and exterior. Louis B. Neumann, 8-C Research, Greenbelt, GR. 4-6357 after 6 p.m. TYPEWRITER REPAIR: Overhaul and cleaning. Portable, standard and electric typewriters. Call Mr. K. Kincius. GR. 4-6018 anytime. TV TROUBLE? Service by Tony Pisano, GR-4-7841

LAWNMOWERS just been sharpened and reconditioned \$8 each. Handmowers sharpened Power mowers sharpened \$5. Rent a power mower \$2 per hour. S. J. Rolph, GR. 4-4136 after 6 p.m.

PIANO INSTRUCTION-Beginners and advanced modest rates. Martin Berkofsky, GR. 4-6836.

WANTED - French teacher for local after school foreign language program. Call Mrs. Simonson GR.

LAWN MOWING-Boy with hand mower will charge very reasonable rates. Call Bryce Biddlecome, GR. 4-6638

LOST-20-inch red tricycle with wire basket. Please call GR. 4-7146.

The Name Is Familiar

By Dorothy Sucher

Editor's Note: We present the first of a series of capsule interviews designed to acquaint our readers with some of the many interesting and well known people who live in Greenbelt

In appearance, Harry Zubkoff, perennial editor of the Greenbelt News Review and its present advertising manager, rather suggests a bit player from Guys and Dolls: the bookie with the heart of gold. When he begins to speak, however, in a voice that is mellow and pleasing, emphasizing his remarks with a pair of eloquent eyebrows that tend to point upward just above his nose, he gives the impression of a very thoughtful, even earnest man. Yet there is more than a hint of deviltry in his eyes, especially when he describes the awful fates to which he would consign those advertisers in the News Review who have fallen behind in their payments.

Harry takes a proprietary pride



in the present healthy condition of the paper, and with good reason. When he first became editor, the News Review was at one of the low-23-year history.

"I didn't know Harry Zubkoff the first thing about running a paper,' says Harry. "I'd been dropping in at the News Review for a couple of months when the editor resigned, and somehow I found myself in charge. Probably, because everyone else knew better. Well, the first Tuesday night I came down to the office I discovered that nobodybut nobody-had showed up. Naturally, this made me feel a little insecure, so I telephoned the exeditor. She said, 'Gee, I wish I could help you but, ha ha, I'm going out.

"So I worked till 3 a.m. Wednesday night again I worked till 3 a.m. Thursday the paper came out. Great! Thursday night I got a call from the printer that started off like this: 'Well, Zubkoff, I understand you're the new editor. Congratulations! When are you going to pay the thousand dollars you owe me?

"But things moved fast in the next few days. For instance, the telephone company removed our phone because we were three months behind in our bill. Also, all the desks and the typewriters were moved out of the office because PHA (the government agency then



By Elaine Skolnik, GR. 4-6060

One more boy for the News Review The Thomas Aylwards (Mary is a member of the Board of Directors), 2-H Southway, announce the birth of Matthew Maxwell on July 10. Matthew, weighing 8 lbs., 2 oz. joins Missy, Thomas and

Mr. and Mrs. Harold Hufendick, 15 Greendale, are the proud parents of a son. Steven Frederick arrived July 7, weighing 6 lbs., 13 oz. He joins Ronnie and Jackie.

Bobby Knicklebein, 7-F Crescent, Everett Whitbeck, Jr., 19-H Ridge, Robert Fink, 20-J Ridge and David Bronstein, 9-M Southway of the Community Church Explorer's Post 202, left by bus last week for the Scout Ranch in Philmont, N. Mex., where they will remain for three weeks.

Correction: The Ted Dalbows, 14-P Hillside, their son, Douglas and guest Harold Goldberg, 14-L Hillside, have returned from Ocean City, N. J., where they visited rela-

Greenbelt is very proud of Karen Klem, 4-D Hillside, Robert Haslinger, 11-N Ridge, Matthew McDonald, 28 Woodland and Tony Mc-Carthy, 6-J Ridge. Karen, Regina High School's representative to Girl's State, spent one week in An. napolis. Robert and Matthew, representatives from DeMatha and Tony, representative from High Point, attended Boy's State for a week on the campus of the University of Maryland. Courses in citizenship, meetings and social events filled the days of these teenagers, sponsored by the American

Congratulations to Joan Haslinger, 11-N Ridge, who made the Dean's List at Trinity College.

A very happy birthday to Linda Samuelson, 4-E Hillside, who celebrated her 8th birthday.

Accompanying the 4-H girls and boys to the 4-H Camp in Swanton, Md., last week were Helen and Harvey Geller, 117 Northway, Ethel Nusinov and son, Marcus, 50- Ridge. Thanks to their many abilities and fine leadership, the youngsters had a marvelous time.

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Vernoff and daughters, Ellen and Debby, are now living at 11007 Lombardy rd., Silver Spring, telephone JU. 8-4581. Vernoff had been both prin-

running Greenbelt), who had loaned them to us, needed them back."

But Harry Zubkoff survived these crises, and so did the paper. He served as Editor-in-Chief for a total of seven years. Russ Greenbaum, the present editor, once remarked reminiscently, "I'll never forget the look on Harry's face when he discovered I was actually willing to take the thing off his hands. He seemed stunned-he est points in its couldn't believe it was real."

So last fall Harry Zuhkoff came a free man again. But apparently his association with the paper had produced in him a trauma so deep as to be incurable. At any rate, if you look for him on Tuesday nights, there's only one place to find him: down in the grimy cellar the News Review staff fondly calls "the office," still plugging away, still one of the indispensable men on the staff of the Greenbelt News Review.

Greenbelt Theatre TREE PARKING Greenbelt, Md. GRanite 4-6100

Big Double Feature Thurs., Fri. & Sat. July 14-16 "SNOW QUEEN" Featuring Voices of Art Linkletter and Sandra Dee plus
"THE COSSACKS"

July 17-18 Sun. & Mon. "The Young Philadelphians" Paul Newman and Barbara Rush

Tues, & Wed. "THE GENE KRUPA STORY" Sal Mineo

Starting Thursday, July 21 "ROOM AT THE TOP"

cipal and teacher of the Jewish Community Center's Youth School since living in Greenbelt. He is a member of the Board of Directors of the UGF and of the National Capitol Clearing House for Neighorhood Democracy. Mrs. Vernoff taught 3rd and 4th grades at the JCC and substituted at the neighborhood schools in the County. They invite all their friends to vi-

Long time resident, Mrs. Grace Green, who has lived with her daughter, Mrs. Leland Love, 10 Forestway, took her first plane ride last week. Mrs. Green, 93, will be making her home in Topeka, Kansas. She had been very active in the Community Church and was a member for 21 years. Her sonin-law, Dr. Leland Love, expects to be transferred to Iowa later in the year. Mrs. Green's new address is c/o Mrs. Chester Kech, Route 9, Topeka, Kansas.

It's a girl for Mr. and Mrs. C. Nicholas Lee, 5-C Ridge. Jennifer Anne made her debut July 12. She has a sister. Alison, 3 and a brother. Christopher, 2.

A get-well-quick to little Diane Pristoop, 2-A Plateau, who is in the hospital.

Sorry to learn that Sylvia Rosen, 3-J Eastway, has been hospitalized. Feel better soon, Sylvia.

Mr. and Mrs. Louis Munan, 5 Greentree, proudly announce the birth of a son. Joanthan Loring was born July 7 and tipped the scales at 9 lbs. He joins Lynn, Marc and Stephanie.

Fifteen girls from Girl Scout Troop 416 will be spending four days at Camp Winona in Hughesville, Md. The girls, together with their leaders, Mrs. Rita Fisher and Mrs. Catherine Pearch, were scheduled to leave Greenbelt on Thursday morning, July 14 at 8:30

- 1. Need more space because of increased family size, etc.?
- 2. Need to change your location for employment or other reasons?
- 3. Need a detached house outside of Greenbelt?
- 4. Need a house with base ment or a recreation room?

GREENBELT REALTY CO. through the Multiple Listing Service, can find just the house

The present equity in your home will probably be sufficient Ito take care of the down payment and settlement charges on a wide variety of homes priced ffrom \$12,000-\$20,000 throughout Prince Georges County.

GREENBELT REALTY CO. Lis in a unique position to perform these services for the Greenbelt home owner, because at GREENBELT REALTY CO. "equity becomes down payment" while the home owner finds the new home of his choice. You do Inot even need a cash deposit to hold the house you select, and we can coordinate your moving arrangements.

Greenbelt Realty Co.

151 Centerway) (Behind Firehouse) GR. 4-5700

July 14, 1960

GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW

Kindergarten Vacancies There are still a few vacancies in the proposed afternoon session of the Greenbelt Co-operative Kindergarten at the North End School.

For further information contact Mrs. Champion (GR. 4-6395), Mrs. Kastner (GR. 4-7129).

MANAGER'S CONFERENCE

City manager Charles McDonald was given council approval to attend the International City Managers Conference in San Francisco, Calif. The meeting takes place in

Greenbelt Health Club

"What Better Investment Than Your Health" 153 Centerway, Greenbelt, Maryland (Under Greenbelt Realty)

Weight Gaining Reducing

Body Building Weight Lifting

Expert Instruction Personal Supervision HOURS:

Mon., Wed., Fri. 6:30 to 10:30 P.M. GR. 4-5109

Bill Kellaher Sat., 12 to 6 P.M.

GR. 4-6090

Joe Brosmer

AP. 7-2539

Hours: 10 A.M. to 6 P.M.

Pontiac Realty

List with us for a quick sale

Let us help you find the house of your choice in Greenbelt or outside.

Located in the old P. O. next to the bank

Cyrilla O'Connor, Sales Manager

WhatDoesMoneyCost?

At Twin Pines, where you assign the equity in your GHI house as security, it costs \$60 per year to borrow \$1,000 and pay it back in monthly installments. \$120 is the cost for 2 years and so on up to \$300 if you take 5 years to repay. This includes life insurance and all other costs. Furthermore, if you repay according to schedule you are eligible for a patronage refund at the end of the year. It will pay you to shop around and compare prices.

SAVINGS AND LOAN ASS'N

GR. 4-6900

Maryland Suburban

YELLOW PAGES

are going to press!

If you have any additional listings, or changes in listings, please call your local telephone Business Office.



The C & P Telephone Company of Maryland



SIREN BLOWS

By Rita Fisher

July 12

There was a minor auto fire which was out on arrival on Greenbelt rd on July 5.

A series of brush and grass fires had the men on the go this week. Two calls came in from the B&W pkwy., both probably started by carelessly tossed cigarettes. Other brush fire calls came from Berwyn Heights (minor), the wooded area on Ridge between Laurel Hill and Research and one that was started by a man on Lakeside who did not know that a permit is needed for burning trash, grass, leaves, etc. here in Greenbelt.

A fire of different origin was the cause for the siren going off three times on July 10 at 10:34 a.m. The fire, caused by an overheated motor, was located in the switchbox in the boiler room of 30 Crescent. The fire was extinguished with a CO-2 task, and the estimated prop-

erty loss was \$50.

The men of the Rescue Squad carried two maternity cases to hospitals this week. On July 6 they carried a woman to Washington Sanitarium in order to increase the population of Greenbelt. The other woman was transported to P.G. on the 10th.

Three children were in need of emergency transportation. One child, from Orange ct., a three-yearold girl, drank an excessive amount of adult cough syrup. The other call was to rush a four-year-old boy to P.G. after he had fallen down stairs and was bleeding from his mouth and nose. The child was a hemophiliac (bleeder) and emergency treatment was urgently needed. A little ten year old girl on Parkway was bitten by a dog on July 9. She suffered laceration on her right arm inside the elbow She was carried to P.G.

The siren called for a Rescue Squad crew this morning around 11 a.m. to go to the scene of an accident at Kenilworth and Pontiac st. The man's name was listed as John Doe and he was DOA. I got the story later. A State Roads truck was proceeding south in the slow lane and a man in the jump seat was picking up wet paint signs. A truck was following behind as a warning to others with its dome lights flashing. A tractor-trailor came up from behind and collided with the second truck pushing it forward and hitting the first truck. The man in the jump seat was knocked out of the seat. The truck following went off to the side of the road but the tractor-trailor continued forward, side-swiped the first truck and ran over the man who had fallen out.

The Greenbelt Rescue Squad carried the deceased to P.G. for official confirmation of DOA. An ambulance from Branchville carried two other injured men to P.G. including the driver of the tractortrailor. State police will place a charge of failing to reduce speed and failing to devote full time and attention to the driver of the tractor-trailor, pending his release from the hospital.

The News Review Reaches
More than 2000 Families.

If you want a New or Used Car

CALL

Frank J. Lastner

FOR A REAL GOOD DEAL

Ask Your Neighbors, They are Satisfied.

A Greenbelter Representing

Lustine - Nicholson Co.

Chevrolet - Corvair - Oldsmobile - Fiat
5710 Baltimore Ave. Hyattsville, Md.

"Lou Opperman"

Another Greenbelter is now at Service Desk to Help You .-

WA 7-7200

GR 4-4567

NOTICE

Swimming Class Registration

The second registration for swimming classes will be held on Monday, July 18, between the hours of 9:00 - 11:00 A.M. at the Swimming Pool.

A registration fee of \$2.00 shall be charged for Swimming classes for one Greenbelt child and \$3.00 for two or more children in a Greenbelt family.

A registration fee of \$4.00 shall be charged for Non-Resident children providing there are vacancies after all Greenbelt children have registered.

To register, children must be six years of age.

POOL HOURS

Week Days

12 Noon - 4:30 P.M. 5:30 P.M. - 8:30 P.M. 1:00 P.M. - 5:30 P.M.

Sat., Sun. & Hol.

6:30 P.M. - 8:30 P.M.

Splash Parties Every Sat. Night 8:45 - 11:00 P.M.

NATIONWIDE MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY Home Office: COLUMBUS, OHIO

WE ARE PLEASED TO ANNOUNCE

Nationwide Insurance Company's New Guaranteed Renewable Hospital and Surgical Policy especially designed for Senior Citizens age 65 and over.

Nationwide's Hospital and Surgical plan in Guaranteed Renewable for Life and provides the following benefits up to:

1. \$300.00 Hospital and Nursing Home Expense payable for any one accident or illness

2. \$300.00 Miscellaneous Expense

\$200.00 Surgical Operation Schedule
 \$ 50.00 Emergency Out-Patient Expense

5. \$ 90.00 Physician's visits in hospital

This Guaranteed Renewable Policy is available at the following low premiums:

Annual Semi-Annual Quarterly Monthly \$86.60 43.30 22.95 7.65

Anthony M. Madden
133 Centerway - 2nd floor
Greenbelt, Md.
Phone GR 4-4111

Your Money Works For You

Credit Union

Current

5%

Dividend

Greenbelt Federal Credit Union

133 CENTERWAY

GR. 4-5858

HOURS:

Monday thru Friday — 1:00 to 3:00 P.M. Monday, Wednesday, Friday Evening — 7:30 to 9:30 P.M. Saturday — 10:00 A.M. to 12:00 Noon

"Over half of my service business comes through the Yellow Pages"

says Milton L. Klein, President, A.C. Electric Co., Washington.



Mr. Klein founded A.C. Electric Co. in 1945, as a one-man one-car operation. Today he has 27 employees, with 14 service trucks, 4 company cars for estimating, and one station wagon. From the start, Mr. Klein has advertised in the Yellow Pages. "As far as I am concerned, it is the only advertising there is!" he says.

Why does Mr. Klein feel the Yellow Pages are such a good investment? His reasons:

Universal local coverage—in the areas you serve, the Yellow Pages carry messages into almost every home and office!

The message is timely—always there when the people you want to reach want to reach you!

Great for new business—since newcomers to your community almost always make first contacts with local stores and services through the Yellow Pages!

Mr. Klein reports that "if it weren't for the Yellow Pages, my service business would be doing only half as well as it is today. They have proven to be the most profitable means of advertising, with the greatest results!"

NINE out of TEN PEOPLE LOOK with LUKE



VETERAN'S LIQUOR

11630 Wash. Balto. Blvd.

WE 5-5990

All Local Beer

\$3.43 case Thowaway bottles
(In store only)

Vet's Gin

90 proof London Dry

\$3.19 fifth

Vet's 7 year old 100 proof Bourbon \$3.79, 3 for \$11.00

Many Nationally Known Brands

Bourbons, Blends, Cordials \$3.49 3 for \$10.00

Mix or Match

SELL YOUR HOUSE THROUGH G. H. I.

And Make Money

This service is designed to save for members.

Why pay double the amount of selling costs?

Greenbelt Homes, Inc.

Located at Ridge and Hamilton Place
Sales Office open 7 days a week for your convenience.

GR. 4-4161

GR. 4-4244